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PWA Alive and Well                         Mary Kadri, PR/Outreach Chair 
Annual Picnic and Election Coming Up! 
Please plan to attend the PWA Annual Picnic and Meeting starting at 12:00 noon Saturday, June 
17th, at McNear Park at the corner of G and 11th Streets. We will conduct an election at the 
picnic. All members are eligible to vote. PWA always provides some food, but potluck additions have 
been most welcome and delicious! Come on out, meet the new docents, visit with old friends, and 
play “Wetland Jenga!” Mark your calendars and see you there. 

Anne Taylor 
doing Wetland 
Jenga at last 
year’s picnic. 
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John Shribbs has served PWA as President for four years, and PWA By-Laws limit the 2-year term to 
two terms. Thus, John will be “termed out.” A PWA nominating committee nominated Mary Kadri as 
the new President, Cynthia Rathkey as the new Vice President, and Kathy Cherrstrom as the new 
Secretary. Susan Kraemer is stepping down as Secretary. Jerry Taylor, our PWA Treasurer has 
offered to stay on, and we are grateful for his offer. Those are the four positions that are elected. 
There are other very important positions that are by appointment. One of those will be Joanne 
Figone, who will be taking on membership and communications, so you will likely get to know her 
name. Thank you, Joanne! 
Education Chair is another extremely important position that is open! We are hoping that among 
some of the docents getting experience this spring and fall with our third- graders, there will be one 
of you willing to take on the coordination of this valuable program! There are many people ready 
and able to assist, so you will have help! 
If you have any ideas for activities or ways to up our game, please come to the picnic and share 
them! 

And Don’t Forget PWA Volunteer Cleanup Days Also 
PWA will continue to have its own members engage in cleanup days also. In February at low tide, 
Keith White spearheaded a cleanup effort by the Sheraton entrance along the river, and a couple of 
truckloads of garbage were taken out. 
John Shribbs will be leading a cleanup this SATURDAY May 6 at 9 am at Shollenberger Park. 
We will walk to the SW corner of the circular path and clean up at the river edge. It’s a good way to 
get to know people and do good at the same time! PWA supplies gloves, grabbers, and buckets. All 
you do is come with boots, water, hat and a little energy! 

PWA Outings: Past and Planned 
Watch for emails from PWA about planned outings, such as a Native American history- 
based walk at Lake Tolay, and an “Explore by Kayak” day on the Petaluma River. (bring 
or rent kayaks at Petaluma River Turning Basin.) These outings will also be posted on 
our Petaluma Wetlands Alliance Facebook page. 
In March, a group of PWA members had the pleasure of touring the Casa Grande United 
Anglers Fish Hatchery, and we were quite impressed. It’s great to see young people 
doing this important work, and amazing to see the level of sophistication of the program 
and equipment. 
Do you have a request or an idea for an outing? We want to hear it! 

New Kiosk Posters at Shollenberger 
What’s new at Shollenberger Park? Well, yes, there is finally lots of beautiful water! 
And what else? There are NEW POSTERS in all the kiosks! (Thanks to Joanne Figone, 
Mary Kadri, Cynthia Rathkey, Linda Sheppard, Keith White, and Photographers 
extraordinaire Marty Slonim and Len Nelson.) Take a 2.5 mile stroll around the park 
(with an added detour over the Adobe Creek Bridge to the kiosk on the Alman Marsh 
side) and have a look! 
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The posters contain information about the resident swallows, songbirds, raptors, plants, river wildlife, 
and the wetlands themselves. A new entrance poster welcomes visitors, has a map with distances, lets 
visitors know the benefits of the wetlands, and reminds them to keep dogs on leash! 
QR Codes were added to some: try them out to hear and see the birds in action! The display cases at the 
two entrances to Shollenberger have also gotten a facelift, so be sure to check those out too. Soon, we 
will be initiating a “Photo of the Month” contest, and the winning photo, taken of the wetlands during 
the previous month will be printed and showcased in the display cases. There will be a notice posted 
soon in the display cases with information on how to submit photos. 
The next group of kiosk posters to replace will be at Ellis Creek Water Recycling Facility! 

PWA Calendar Resumes Publication 
The 2024 wetlands calendar will be created by Len Nelson this year and will be available well 
ahead of the 2023 winter holidays. Be sure to put one or more on your gift-buying list. 

Wetland Business Neighbors Partner with PWA for Wetlands Cleanups and 
Caretaking 
Recently, a company called Labcon Construction, located near Adobe Creek on Cader Lane, met with 
John Shribbs and United Anglers of Casa Grande High School Fish Hatchery, to walk the property and 
ask what they could do to be good neighbors to the wetland environment. Some suggestions were 
made about creating a better brush barrier between the company and the creek and to minimize lights 
shining into the area. United Anglers of Casa Grande, a student group who regularly release fish into 
the creek to revitalize it, also had some suggestions. 



4  

It might be good for PWA to create a list of beneficial native plants that companies could use for 
landscaping, as well as other helpful acts. Perhaps an Oakmead Business Park list of Do’s and Don’ts 
(such as “Do plant Coffeeberry” or “Don’t” use weedkiller chemicals.) If a reader would like to work 
on this, please do, and send to either John Shribbs or Mary Kadri (marykadri@gmail.com). 
Other companies such as Paragon Labels and BioMarin, have offered to help to have their employees 
engage in community service by cleaning up the wetlands. On April 15th, Paragon employees helped 
to pull out a truckload of plastic and other garbage out of the central pond and Gray’s Marsh. 
Perhaps someone would like to liaison with the businesses to introduce PWA and form more of these 
types of partnerships! 

Docent Development News     Anne Taylor, Docent Chair 
Thanks to the great article by Clark Miller in the Argus Courier, right before our Docent Training 
started, we now have 18 new docents, most of whom want to participate in the school program. They 
are truly a breath of fresh air because many of the previous school docents are no longer participating. 
Many are retired teachers. 

The trainees learned about all the activities that PWA does, basic wetlands science, our bird research, 
and many other topics. They went to Shollenberger Park for a history and bird walk. they learned about 
the school program by experiencing the activities that the third graders do.  
The final session or “graduation” included a few lessons, followed by a celebration with the current 
docents. Petaluma Director of Parks and Recreation, Drew Halter, presented the new docents with 
certificates, and PWA gave them PWA name badges and hats. 
Since then, most are volunteering for PWA. 
The new docents are: Gail Abrams, Carole Barlas, Squirl Booth, Nancy Coulson, Carolynn DiGiuseppi, 
Susan Garbini, Justine Frazier, Anne Halley, Cindy Mathiesen, Steve Miyano, Dave Poteracke, Barbara 
Ramirez, David Sandri, Cathleen Springer, Jill Stephens, Jim Stephens, Jeff Weiss, and Keith White. 

PWA School Program News 
Last winter when it was time to plan the Spring school program, we were experiencing a “triple-

“Docent Graduation” 
Photo of new docents, 
plus at far-left Docent 
Development Chair 

Anne Taylor and 
Director of Parks and 

Rec Drew Halter 
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demic”. It was decided that it would not be safe to be close to the third graders in their classrooms. 
Instead of doing a PowerPoint presentation and four 15-minute activities, there would be a 
presentation and a few demonstrations about birds – beaks and feet and feathers. 
Later it became clear that there were not enough experienced docents available to do a full program 
and to train the new docents. Therefore, only four classes were selected for this year’s program. On a 
Monday two docents visited a classroom for PowerPoint slide show and demonstrations. The next day 
that class spent three hours at Shollenberger Park doing the regular activities, a bird walk, a habitat 
(nature) walk, and analyzing owl pellets. Two new docents assisted the experienced docents with each 
activity. We hope that in the Fall we will be able to have the “normal” program, and the new docents 
will become ready to work on their own. 

PWA Membership/Information Reports           Kathy Cherrstrom, Chair 
Membership as of 4/30/23: 138 
During the months of January through April, our membership has decreased from 164 members to 138 
members. 

New Members: (Individual/Family) 
Due to the larger than usual number of people who enrolled in the Docent Training Program in January 
2023, we added 18 (eighteen) new members. This resulted in a net total of 138 Members. This helped to 
offset the decrease in Membership. 

Members Who Haven’t Renewed as of 12/31/22 - 44 
Thirty-Eight (38) members have not renewed. We will contact those members to ask if they would like 
to renew. 

Park / City Events 
In February, I attended and gave a short presentation at the Docent Training for new members. It was 
well attended by many of our new and current Members. 
Jerry Taylor, Mary Kadri, and I met at the Red Barn where a City event was being held. The Mayor was 
in attendance with whom we talked about our organization. 
In March, Jerry, Mary, and I, along with several PWA members, met at the Fish Hatchery for a tour 
of the facility by the United Anglers (Casa Grande) students. It was very informative. 
Jerry and I went out to Shollenberger Park for Membership drives in January, February, March, and 
April 2023. This resulted in a couple of new memberships (1 Family and 1 Individual). 
Attended the monthly Team Leadership meetings at Lucchesi Center. 
Met with Mary Kadri in late March to review the Membership Chair roles and 
responsibilities. 
Future Events 
Jerry & I are planning Park Events for the months of April, May, and June 2023. 
We will have sign-up sheets for Members who would like to volunteer out at the Park. 
Lifetime Memberships have been approved by the PWA Board. 
Individual - $600.00 Family - $1,000.00. 
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$3,192.00 2022 & 2023 1st Quarter - Dona2ons Received*: 

Information Chair - Donations Received as of 4-30-23 

*Includes donations for Al & Andy's Benches 

Local Third Graders Learn About Wetlands            Mary Kadri 
The PWA education program is finally up and running again, after a long hiatus due to Covid. 
Although the spring program is smaller than in years past, we are building it back up to where it was, 
so that eventually all Petaluma 3rd grade classes will have an opportunity to experience it! I was one 
of the three “shadow” docents in the Monday classroom session, so that I could watch a couple of 
experts in action, Nora Pearl and Boyce Quinn. The “shadows” will help build capacity for the fall, 
when they will then take on a classroom presentation. 
Nora and Boyce held the students’ interest for an hour and a half, as students cupped their hands to 
understand what a watershed is: how the rainfall on the uplands, at the top ridge of their hands, 
“sheds” its rain down into the wetlands at the bottom, which absorbs some of the water like a sponge, 
and some of which eventually flows into the Petaluma River, where their hands meet. They learned 
how birds repair separated feathers by means of microscopic “velcro” that can stick the feathers back 
together so that air doesn’t go through, and the birds can fly well again. The students gasped when 
Nora brought out the entire set of intact feathers from a turkey!  They were very engaged and had 
many questions. Boyce and Nora expertly gave a variety of students a chance to speak, but also asked 
at times for students to wait a moment until they finished. That was important in order to get through 
all the material! At the end, the “check for understanding” process that all good teachers end with, 
showed that students were able to call out the correct answers to all of the questions. Students were 
clearly primed and excited to visit Shollenberger the next day. And I felt excited to be with them again, 
as they were so eager!  

   
The next day I met back up with the same class at the park, and the student engagement continued. 
They learned to use the binoculars for the bird walk, excited about seeing the diving ruddy ducks with 
their blue beaks, a black-necked stilt hunting and one sitting on a nest, and even the red-winged 
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blackbirds that were so close and easy to see. They tasted pickleweed, learned about swallow nests, 
spotted a turtle on their habitat walk, and dissected owl pellets, which was a popular activity. 
Thank you to all the leaders and docents who make this valuable program possible! 

PWA Monitoring Program                                         Len Nelson, Research Chair 
There are approximately 15 Barn Owl houses in Ellis Creek plus one in Shollenberger. Each year, in 
late October, PWA members clean them out to prepare them for the coming season. 
The contents of each house is weighed and then disposed of. However, since 2020, one house, that by 
Pond B in one of the two large Eucalyptus trees there has a camcorder in it. So, it is possible to 
observe if there are any Barn Owls in it and whether they have chicks or not. Prior to then, we 
dissected the content of this house at the end of each season so we could determine the number of 
creatures the owls had consumed in the course of one year but we had no idea as to how many chicks 
were produced. 
But we know that in 2020 8 eggs were laid and 5 chicks hatched and fledged. 
In 2021, 5 eggs were laid and 4 chicks hatched and fledged. The average weight of the two nests was 
10.5 pounds and the average number of creatures that were consumed was 855. This latter consisted 
of voles (number one), gophers, mice, birds and then some minor numbers of moles, rats, and shrews. 
Then, in 2022, the Barn Owls laid 8 eggs and 7 hatched and fledged. At year's end, we cleaned the 
house out and weighed the debris and it came in at 18.95 pounds. About double that of the prior 2 years! 
The debris still needs to be dissected and the skulls and mandibles in it sorted by species. The weather 
has been wet and cold up until very recently, so this project has been put on hold, But it needs to be 
done. If helping with this project would interest you, let me know. It takes a team effort to accomplish 
it! 
Now, we are in 2023 and it was with great expectations that the Barn Owls in the camcorder house 
were observed. On March 18, 2 eggs were seen and then 5 ten days later. On April 16th, one chick 
hatched. Things were looking positive! In prior years though, the female could be seen having rodents 
delivered to her while she cared for the eggs and chicks but this year that did not happen. No food 
offerings were seen being delivered or left behind. Three days later, on 4/19, the live chick was no 
longer seen and then the owl stopped incubating the other eggs and distanced herself from them. 
Sadly, the effort had been a failure. It appears reasonably clear that the female Barn Owl simply could 
not raise chicks on her own and had to act to preserve herself. Why the male did not do his part is 
anyone’s guess, but the most likely guess is that it had met with a fatal outcome itself and could not do 
its good duty. 
Barn Owls are capable of producing up to three egg clutches a year. Perhaps she will find another mate 
and try again or perhaps another Barn Owl will move into this box and do so. But there are 15 other 
boxes to choose from so there is also a chance that we will not be graced with a Barn Owl family to 
witness its development this year. We shall see…..or not. 
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Salinity in our Wetlands – A Report by Keith White, May 1, 2023 

I have wondered about water sources for our wetlands: rain, river flow, stream flow, storm culvert 
discharges, and tides, and how they interact and fluctuate to produce different environments. Salinity 
plays a major role and since November 2021 I have monitored salinity in the Shollenberger central pond 
and various locations in and near Alman Marsh, finding wide salinity variations over space and time 
briefly summarized below.  
Shollenberger Pond  
The Shollenberger central pond’s inflows and outflow are normally only via rain and evaporation. 
(Communing with the heavens?) However, it contains salt in the mud and water due to deposition of 
dredging spoils most recently in 2020. This salt is diluted by heavy winter rains leaving a full pond with 
low salinity measured as 7 parts per thousand (ppt), one fifth of ocean salinity, both after the big late 
October rains in 2021 and again after the recent December 26 through January 15, 2023, atmospheric 
river rains. Otherwise, the two years differed. After the first week of January 2022 rains were meager, the 
pond shrunk via evaporation, and salinity reached 27 ppt on February 4 and 89 ppt May 12. The pond 
dried up by late September with dried mud partly covered by salt crystals and what may have been pink 
algae. In early 2023 after the atmospheric rivers, rains persisted to the end of March. The pond remained 
full with minimal evaporation in cooler than normal weather, and salinity reached only 8 ppt on March 
17 and 9 ppt on April 15. 
Petaluma River and Tidal Channels Plus Pools in and Near Alman Marsh 
In July 2022 through April 2023, I monitored salinity in the river and in flowing tidal channel locations at 
a bridge over the large tidal channel near the Sheraton Hotel, at another bridge over a second tidal 
channel further downriver, and at two tidal locations on lower Adobe Creek, near the bridge close to 
Shollenberger Park and more upstream by the trail junction.  Over this entire period river and channels all 
had essentially the same salinities: slightly below “ocean salinity” (35 ppt) in July 2022: at or slightly 
above ocean salinity August into fall, falling to ocean salinity or slightly lower by late November, 
dropping to zero after the December-January atmospheric rains, and rising only a few ppt by late April 
(but remaining zero in Adobe Creek with its flowing fresh water). While the two Adobe Creek sampling 
locations experienced essentially identical salinities, only the slightly downstream location has typical 
salt marsh vegetation. The reason is unclear and might be clarified by more intensive sampling over a 
wider range of conditions. Or lack of flat low-lying terrain adjacent to the creek at the upper location 
might hinder establishment of salt marsh vegetation which is favored by relatively flat areas 
intermittently but reliably inundated by saline water.  
Thus, the overall salinity range in both river and tidal channel locations was zero to slightly over 35 ppt 
(ocean salinity) which is a significantly wider range (low and high) than river salinities reported by some 
sources. 
I also sampled a number of pools reached only by very high tides, mostly located at upper ends of 
conspicuous tidal channels but including some pools in expanses of pickleweed without conspicuous 
tidal channels. Especially in summer and fall 2022 when salinity was high overall, the pools often had 
high salinities of 45-60 ppt, well above river and channel salinities, reflecting high evaporation before 
being flushed by the next very high tides. Samples taken at or close to very high tides (7 feet and above) 
had the same salinities as the river and channels, due to flushing by the very high tides.  From December 
2022 through April 2023 salinities in the pools were substantially less elevated over those in the river and 
channels, presumably due to lower temperatures and slower evaporation in cooler than normal 
conditions.  
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PWA Board 

President John Shribbs 
Vice-President vacant 
Secretary Susan Kraemer 
Treasurer Jerry Taylor 
PR/Outreach Mary Kadri 
Docent Development Anne Taylor 
Education vacant 
Research Len Nelson 
Maintenance & Restoration John Richards,  

Craig Cherrstrom 
Membership & Information Kathy Cherrstrom 
Electronic Medea John Shribbs 
Member at Large Keith White 
Member at Large Stephanie Sanchez 
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